
74th Annual Meeting 
 

Wednesday, July 17th, 2024 

6:30 p.m. Entertainment: Guitarist, Ken Elvehjem 

6:30 p.m. Registration 

 7:00 p.m. Meeting 

 

West Central Area School – Barrett, MN 

 
 

1) Welcome 

2) Report on the number of members present to establish a quorum 

3) Report of the Notice of the Meeting and Proof of Due Publication or mailing 

4) Approval of the 2023 Annual Meeting Minutes 

5) Election of Dick Staples, Director, to serve a 5 year term 

6)  Presentation and consideration of reports of officers and manager 
7)  Unfinished business 

RTA swag — Door Prize Drawings 

Prize Giveaways:  Three $100 Cash Winners 

Bars & ice cream served by West Central Area Trap Team following the meeting. 



Welcome from the Manager & President  

Dear Runestone Telecom Cooperative Members, 
 
We are pleased to present the annual report for Runestone Telecom Association for the year ending 2023. 
This year, we have experienced significant growth and development as we continue to offer high-quality fiber 
optic facilities to our valued members. Our commitment to improving connectivity in rural areas remains  
unwavering, and we are proud of the progress we have achieved together. 

Runestone Telecom received its sixth State of Minnesota Border-to-Border Broadband Grant in late June 
2023. In early 2022, Stearns County officials contacted Runestone to inquire about using county and township 
funds as a portion of the local match for our grant application. With financial assistance from Stearns County 
and the State of Minnesota, the direct cost to Runestone is 30% of the original construction cost. The grant 
covers the area in western Stearns County south of Interstate 94 in Sauk Centre, west of U.S. Highway 71 to 
the western county line, and into the communities of Brooten and Belgrade. There are over six hundred  
locations in this project area with limited or no Internet access. The project will commence in July of this year. 

Construction on our Herman - Dumont Grant area is complete, and we have connected 165 customers to the 
Runestone fiber network. Several of these are new customers, but approximately one-third of these are  
existing customers we have converted from the wireless system on the Herman water tower. There is still the 
potential for an additional two hundred accounts in this area. 

Fiber to the Home (FTTH) construction in the City of Wheaton is complete. This project added over 250 new 
customers to the cooperative. As people fulfill their contracts with existing providers, we acquire additional 
subscribers. 

The FTTH build in the communities of Cyrus, Donnelly, and Kensington is complete. The FTTH build-out in 
Hoffman will be finished in 2024. With this completion, we will have achieved our goal of providing FTTH to all 
members of the Cooperative. 

Financially, Runestone had another fantastic year with Net Margins of $4,836,597. There is a 9% increase in 
Internet customers, with 427 new accounts. A pricing change that no longer requires a phone line to receive a 
discount on our Internet service resulted in the discontinuation of 257 telephone lines. This line loss was  
expected, and we anticipate it will continue. 
 
On behalf of the Board of Directors and Employees, we thank you for your patronage. We are proud of the 
progress we have made this year and are grateful for the support and trust of our members. Your feedback 
and participation are important to us, and we hope you can attend the 74th annual meeting for the members 
of Runestone Telecom Association which will be held at West Central Area Secondary School in Barrett on July 
17th at 7:00 PM. We look forward to seeing you there. 
 

  

   

                  

 

 

~ Kent Hedstrom, CEO/General Manager 
~ Robert Leegaard, President 



Our Board of Directors 

Left to right:  Dick Staples, Jolene Vipond, Bob Leegaard, Tory Belgum, John Kapphahn 

Bob Leegaard, President 
Representing District 3 
Barrett, Cyrus, Hoffman 
 
Tory Belgum, Vice President 
Representing District 5 
Belgrade, Brooten, Elrosa, Lowry,  
Glenwood, Sauk Centre, Villard 
 
John Kapphahn, Secretary/Treasurer 
Representing District 2 
Elbow Lake, Wendell 
 
Jolene Vipond, Director 
Representing the District 1 
Donnelly, Norcross, Tintah, Beardsley,  
Campbell, Graceville, Herman, Wheaton  
 
Dick Staples, Director 
Representing District 4 
Kensington, Holmes City, Alexandria  
 
 
 

Kent Hedstrom 
CEO  - General Manager 

 



Left to right:  Braeden Long, Shawn Engler, Christian McGaffey, Cyndi Gulbranson, Matt Lloyd, Brady Combs, 
Dan Perry, Brad Frank, Curt Hyatt, Ryan Schonhardt, Gary Ness, Nathan Richards, Chris Veldhouse 

Not Pictured: Nate Hilbrand, Marvin Perkins, Laurel Norlien 

Network Technicians 

Left to right:  
Joe Polzin,  

Russ Froemming 
James Simonson,  

Ken Elvehjem,  
Chris Schmiesing 

Network - Internet  
IT Technicians 

Customer  
Experience  

Runestone Telecom Employees 

 
Left to right:  

Dawn Bumgardner,  
Pam Randt,  
Liza Long,  

Michelle Martinson,  
Angie Huseth  



ANNUAL MEETING OF THE MEMBERS 
OF RUNESTONE TELECOM ASSOCIATION 

July 19, 2023 

 

 

The members of Runestone Telecom Association held their 73rd Annual Meeting on July 19, 2023, at 7:00 p.m. at 
the West Central School Auditorium in Barrett, MN, with President, Robert Leegaard and Secretary/Treasurer, 
John Kapphahn being present. Other directors in attendance were Tory Belgum, Richard Staples and Jolene  
Vipond. 

President, Robert Leegaard, welcomed everyone to the 73rd Annual Meeting and thanked Ken Elvehjem for 
providing entertainment prior to the meeting. 

A register signed by the members established the attendance of a sufficient number of members to constitute a 
quorum. The Secretary was directed to file the registration for the establishment of a quorum and make the 
same a part of the minutes of this meeting. 

Secretary/Treasurer, John Kapphahn, read the Affidavit of Publication of Notice of Annual Meeting. President 
Leegaard then asked for a motion to approve the Affidavit and the 2022 Annual Meeting Minutes as presented 
in the 2022 Annual Report. A motion was made by Audrey Hjelle, seconded by Shelly Belgum and carried to  
approve the Affidavit and Minutes and make the same a part of the minutes of the meeting.  

Attorney, Justin Anderson, explained the 2023 uncontested nomination and election of Tory Belgum as a Direc-
tor of the Lowry exchange, along with an explanation of the proposed Articles of Incorporation and By-Law 
changes. A motion was made by Phil Corrigan, seconded by Richard Torgusen, and carried to elect Tory Belgum 
by a voice vote to a 5-year term starting July 19, 2023, as the Director of the Lowry exchange. 

General Manager/CEO, Kent Hedstrom, presented the 2022 financial statement along with updates on fiber to 
the home projects and Border-to-Border grants, ACAM support, membership growth, and directorship member 
representation. A motion was made by Eileen Olson, seconded by David Hedner, and carried to accept the  
financial statements as presented.   

The Tellers for the Annual Meeting, Dianne Johnson and Elaine Nelson were introduced and thanked for their 
service. 

The results of the proposed Articles of Incorporation and By-Law Proposals were announced.   
Proposal: Formation of Districts, Election Schedule for Board of Directors Representation and Clarification of  
Director Qualifications passed with 721 For, 13 Against and 3 Spoiled.  

There was no old or new business to come before the meeting. 

The Runestone directors and employees were introduced and door prizes were given out.  

The members were then invited to stay for brownies, treats, and ice cream served by some of the West Central 
Area Trap Shooting students. 

A motion was made by Archie Moeller, seconded and carried to adjourn the meeting at 8:00 p.m. 

 



Statement of Operations 



Balance Sheet 




